
Hatley Parish Council
Clerk to the Council:  Kim Wilde, 36 Fairfield, Gamlingay, SG19 3LG    
 Tel: 01767 650596     Email: hatley-parish-clerk@hatley.info
Extraordinary Meeting of Hatley Parish Council

To Consider Planning Applications and Traffic Calming Solutions 

Tuesday 8th April 2014 at 7pm

MINUTES
In attendance: - Councillor M Astor (Chair), Councillor A Pinney, Councillor N Jenkins, Councillor H Nickerson, District Councillor Bridget Smith, Clerk to the Council K Wilde and twelve members of the public.
1. To receive apologies for absence: Apology accepted for Councillor M Eagle.
2. To receive written requests for dispensations for disclosable pecuniary interests (if any) and determine requests. None
3. Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting dated 21st January 2014 to be agreed and signed. Resolved.
4. To consider Any Matters Arising. None – Meeting for Planning and Speeding Issues Only.
5. To receive any representations from members of the public relating to items of business on this Agenda, during a five minute open forum, if required. Not Required.
Meeting re-opens. 
6. To consider the following Planning Application:

i. S/0308/14/FL -  Erection Of Dwelling,  Barn Farm, East Hatley SG19 3JA
The chairman noted that this application is for development outside of the village framework but acknowledged that it is a ‘special case’ being a development required by a rural worker for the benefit of an agricultural business.  The planning application was deemed to be for a modest single storey dwelling, with a low roof line, that would only improve the look of the land. Councillor Smith recommended that the parish Council refuses development outside of the village framework until the supporting data for the agricultural business has been fully scrutinised to ensure that the business is proven to be financially viable to sustain any mortgage on the building and support the lifestyle of the occupants. There was also some concern by Councillor Smith, Councillor Jenkins and members of the public that approval of this application could set precedence for further green belt development.  The Chairman confirmed that it is expected that SCDC’s planning department will thoroughly examine the financials and supporting.  Other residents who spoke were in favour of the application, stating that they regard ‘The Palace’ property to be the true the end of the village, despite the official verdict that Barn Farm is outside the village framework.  They also commented that Barn Farm and its immediate neighbours will be more secure as a result of a permanent dwelling on the land. In her absence Councillor Eagle’s comments were read to the attendees, expressing her concern for the development being outside of the village envelope. Councillors Pinney and Nickerson found no grounds to oppose the plan providing the agricultural business is proven viable, recognising it in the best interest for Mr Hook, as a farmer, to reside close to his livestock. Councillor Jenkins expressed concerns about the future viability of the business as the financial data provided is limited and not up to date. Councillor Jenkins also noted a discrepancy on the application regarding number of employees and was concerned that the proposed build will be close to the road.  There was also concern as to how the site will be accessed and a wish to preserve the designated Landscape Character Area that sits outside of the village framework.  Mr Hook confirmed that the ‘farm employees’ are himself and his wife, that there will be no mortgage required on the property and that they hope to landscape the front of the dwelling, having received advice by Planning Officers for the location of the dwelling.  He also confirmed that the existing access route will be used.  The Council resolved by majority vote to recommend approval of the planning application on the basis that the application is for agricultural purposes and on the condition that the ‘Agricultural Appraisal’ withstands rigorous scrutiny to prove the business has a successful future to justify this development, and that an Agricultural Restriction was placed upon the dwelling.
7. To receive notice of decisions to previous planning applications, if available:

i. S/2429/13/FL - Moat Farm, Hatley – Storage Facility for 42 Caravans.
The Planning Officer has requested further information from the applicant for various aspects of the application. The Parish Council and residents will be approached for further comment if the application is supported by the officers on receipt of new information, before presenting to SCDC’s Planning Committee.

ii. S/2293/13/FL - Change of use of land from (1) agriculture to (2) mixed use for agriculture and use for the generation of renewable energy (solar), Church Farm, Croydon.
A revised application is being submitted in due course and a further round of consultations may be undertaken.

8. Any other local planning issues. None.
9. To receive a report from Alan Pinney and Peter Mann following the Village Group’s visit to Great Chishill on 14th March.
The Chairman thanked Peter Mann for the excellent ‘White Paper’ that he produced following the visit to Great Chishill.  Alan summarised the benefits of the moveable speeding sign and recommended that the Parish Council proceeds with the proposed shared ownership with Gamlingay and Potton, subject to formal agreement.

10. To consider if the proposed Village Group, in conjunction with Potton Town Council & Gamlingay Parish Council for shared ownership/use of a solar-powered moveable speeding sign, is still the preferred traffic calming solution for Hatley.
Peter Mann expressed concern that the village group will require ongoing support from local volunteers and councillors in the coming years and suggested that a ‘permanent’ one-off solution may be more desirable.  Peter Mann suggested a 30mph zone in Hatley St. George, with an increase in the number of 40pmh signs between Hatley St. George and East Hatley.  Other residents commented on the speed that drivers pass the top of T-junction at East Hatley, suggesting that drivers do not recognise they have entered the village.  A range of alternative solutions were discussed including speed bumps, chicanes, gateways and fixed signs. Councillor Sebastian Kindersley joined the meeting at this time and was able to give examples of costs and the dis-advantages relating to the alternative ideas. It was resolved that the speed sign and village group remains the best solution at this time, especially as the funding is available, having been obtained via the precept 2012-2014, and it was realistically all that the Council could presently do about speeding.  It was agreed that there may be a need to look for additional funding for other traffic calming solutions in years to come. Councillor Kindersley made reference to a Minor Highways Improvement Scheme that could possibly help Hatley and Gamlingay to jointly seek additional funding for this purpose in 2014-15.  The Chairman stressed that the success of the speeding signs relies on a community effort, with a minimum of four volunteers required to assist with relocating and setting up the sign (the sign would be available to Hately for 6 weeks in every 18 week period, with the option to move between three possible locations around Hatley).  Alan Pinney, Mervyn Lack and Chris Hook all volunteered. The next stage will be for the Clerk to liaise with the Highways Officer regarding location of signs, and to meet with Gamlingay’s Clerk to discuss the formal agreement and related administrative tasks.
11. To consider the appointment of Valerie Seekings as Internal Auditor for the Local Council Annual Return. It was resolved that Valerie Seekings be appointed for this purpose.
12. To note the time of closure of this meeting. 8.30pm
Next Meeting: APM & AGM on Tuesday 13th May 2014 at 7.30pm.
This Agenda is published and provided, and may be used, only on the basis that the user assumes all responsibility for any loss, damage or consequence resulting directly or indirectly from it or its use. For the avoidance of doubt the only legally acceptable version of the Agenda of Hatley Parish Council is that kept by the Clerk. It is available for public inspection from the Clerk.


